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Policy Development and Review Committee Annual Report 2014/15

1.  The inaugural meeting of the Policy Development and Review Committee was held 
on 28 May 2014.  

2.  The report covering the Committee’s programme of work for the year sought to 
summarise its purpose as follows: 

“to assist the Cabinet in developing or reviewing either new or existing policies, 
strategies or plans.  Its workload is expected to be driven by the natural cycle of 
considering existing policies, strategies or plans of the council as they come up 
for review or providing advice to Cabinet on proposals for new council policy 
referred by Cabinet, Council or the Scrutiny Committee”.

3.  Immediately following the inaugural meeting, the Chief Executive received an e-mail 
from the Leader of the Labour Group to say that he was withdrawing the Labour Group 
from the Committee.  This has resulted in three vacancies on the Committee for the 
duration of 2014/15.  The composition of the Committee for 2014/15 has therefore been 
seven Conservative members (including the Chairman and Vice-Chairman), one 
Independent member, and three vacancies.

4.  A schedule of meetings and the policies, plans and strategies considered by the 
Committee is at Appendix II.  This also provides a summary of what the Committee 
considered.

5.  From the outset, as agendas were compiled, and policies, plans and strategies were 
identified for the Committee’s consideration, the relevant Cabinet Member and Lead 
Officer(s) were invited to attend the meetings.  This worked well and the minutes show 
that, except for one or two occasions when they were unavailable, Cabinet Members 
attended all meetings to which they had been invited.

6.  One aspect that did come to light during the year was that while the relevant Heads 
of Service were attending the meetings, they were being accompanied by relatively 
junior members of staff and that these staff were being given the opportunity to present 
reports.  This had several benefits:

• it enabled staff who can often bring a local rather than a corporate view of how 
a policy might work in practice to meet and discuss emerging policy with 
members other than the Cabinet;

• it provided staff with an opportunity to develop their presentation skills;

• non-executive members actually got to hear from officers who had led on the 
development of policies; and

• this all took place in a forum which was less adversarial than overview and 
scrutiny can sometimes be.



7.   A trawl of the Cabinet and Council agendas for the year shows that all major 
policies, plans, and strategies had been considered by the Committee prior to their 
approval.  The exceptions were the Local Plan and Licensing Policy, which are in any 
case the preserve of the Local Development Framework Panel and General Licensing 
Committee respectively.  This reinforces the need to maintain a robust register of 
policies and to liaise with Heads of Services regularly to ensure that the information held 
on the Policy Register is up to date.



Policies considered by the Policy Development and Review Committee during 2014/15

Date 
considered

Policy title Summary of Committee considerations

8 July 2014 Communications 
Strategy

The draft Communications Strategy for 2014/15 sets out the Council’s approach and 
priorities for effective communication.  The Council was aiming for a clear and consistent 
voice and identity so that residents were more informed about and satisfied with its 
services.
The Committee considered that the communications priorities were the right ones for 
Swale, and that there were no unintended negative consequences of focusing on those 
priorities.

“ Corporate Plan 
for 2015-18

The Committee considered the work needed to develop a new Corporate Plan for the 
Council covering the period 2015-18.  The Corporate Plan is the overarching statement of 
SBC’s medium-term strategic objectives.
The Committee made a number of detailed comments and suggested changes on the 
draft plan which would be fed into the version that was due to be consulted on in the 
Autumn.

3 September 
2014

Community 
Asset Transfer 
Policy

The first version of the Community Asset Transfer Policy was approved by Cabinet in 
August 2009.  It was developed out of a need for a clear framework within which to 
structure the transfer of community assets, the principle of which was beginning to 
emerge as a corporate priority for the Council.
The Policy was revised and updated in April 2013 in response to comments made by the 
Council’s external auditor.  Since this last update, a number of asset transfers have taken 
place that highlighted the need for some further amendments and clarifications.
The Committee raised a number of detailed points including: leasehold and freehold 
considerations; promotion of opportunities for community groups; advice and guidance on 
the process; and rental options.

“ Volunteering 
Strategy

The Strategy sets out a strategic approach for the Council, working in partnership with 
other agencies, to increase volunteering within Swale, including a series of priorities and 



Date 
considered

Policy title Summary of Committee considerations

actions for the next three years.
The Committee made a number of comments on the document and recommended to 
Cabinet that:
 the figures in the report be updated and there be more publicity, to include who to 

contact for further information, and Swale Councillor and officer volunteer numbers.

15 October 
2014

Planning 
Enforcement 
Strategy and 
Charter

The Planning Enforcement Strategy and Charter was due to be reviewed, and the 
Committee were invited to have an input to this process.
Planning Enforcement relates to anything that requires planning permission but does not 
have it, or failing to comply with a planning condition.  Additionally, the Planning 
Enforcement Service also issues Section 215 Notices requiring land to be cleaned up 
when its condition adversely affects the amenity of the area.
The Committee considered the issues raised by the Strategy and Charter including: 
liaison between the Planning Enforcement and Legal Services Teams; resources; 
communications on enforcement notices served; and Members’ reporting planning 
breaches.  The Committee will revisit the Strategy and Charter in the next Municipal Year.

19 November 
2014

Local First 
Policy

The Local First policy aims to:
 maximise the proportion of our spend that is retained locally;
 deliver social value in the Swale BC area; and
 support and enable local businesses, town and parish councils and the voluntary and 

community sector to bid for contracts and services.
The Committee explored:
 how the policy worked in practice; 
 how it was promoted; 
 criteria for evaluating tenders; 
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considered

Policy title Summary of Committee considerations

 the database of local businesses; 
 the new “Swale Means Business” website; 
 training and development; and 
 apprenticeships.

“ Sport and 
Physical Activity 
Framework 

The Sport and Physical Activity Framework was developed following a review in 2011 and 
public consultation in February 2012 with both the Sport and Physical Activity (SPA) 
Network and the residents of the Borough to review and develop the role the Council 
should be undertaking in relation to SPA, and to provide partners in Swale with a 
Framework from which they can develop their own strategies for action.  The Committee 
considered:
 how funds secured from Sport England were being deployed to encourage greater 

take-up of SPA in Swale, including partnership arrangements with Health Trainers and 
Job Centre Plus;

 communication with councillors about Health Trainer programmes; and
 officer support for the Swale Community Leisure Trust. 

14 January 
2015

Community 
Safety Strategy

The Swale Community Safety Partnership annually refreshes its Partnership Plan 
following a Strategic Assessment process and agreement of priorities by Partners.  The 
process has begun to refresh the plan for 2015/16, and the purpose of this session was to 
afford the Committee with the opportunity to influence the refresh process.  The 
Committee considered:
 the key activities delivered by the Community Safety Partnership;
 the Community Payback Scheme;
 community cohesion;
 Swale Action To End Domestic Abuse (SATEDA) Freedom Programme; 
 child sexual exploitation;



Date 
considered

Policy title Summary of Committee considerations

 joint working with the Clinical Commissioning Groups;
 crime figures; and
 priorities for 2015/16.

“ Social Media 
Policy

The Committee considered drafts of both the Social Media Policy and Guidelines and the 
Customer Use Policy.  The policies were being introduced in response to the increasing 
use the Council was making of key social media tools to raise awareness of our services 
and shape policy development through communicating updates, photos, videos, latest 
news, events, supported campaigns, and information about our Council services and 
those available from other local authorities and partners.
The Social Media Policy and Guidelines was designed to guide Council Departments on 
when and how to use social media.  The Customer Use Policy is designed to guide 
officers responsible for managing the Council’s social media accounts, eg on appropriate 
service standards etc.
The Committee explored issues around the display of images on SBC’s website and 
social media accounts of vulnerable adults and children; access to council services for 
residents who were not online; and training for members on social media.

“ Tree Policy The draft policy set out SBC’s responsibility for trees on its land.  SBC had a role in 
managing, maintaining and enhancing the environment and aims to sustain a balanced 
and healthy tree population, while recognising the constraints of budget and prioritising 
safety first.  The Committee considered:
 who residents should contact if they had concerns about trees on Council-owned land;
 trees in relation to planning applications; and
 whether the Council should have a policy to promote the planting of trees more 

generally in Swale.


